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Abstract  Considering the significance of the preschool teacher’s influence on early childhood, it is relevant to put in the 
research focus their personality characteristics. Therefore, the main question of this study was to explore personality traits of 
preschool teachers. A personality analysis was run and discussed within two personality models: Eysenck’s and Big Five 
personality model. Subjects were preschool teachers (N=92), all females, with the mean age of 30 years, ranged from 21 to 49 
years. Personality traits analyses within both personality models showed higher levels of extraversion, agreeableness, con-
sciousness, openness to experience and social conformity than normative sample. Psychoticism level was similar to the one 
from normative sample, and neuroticism levels (Eysenck’s and Big5) were lower than in normative sample. The results were 
discussed in the frame of the significance of preschool teacher personality as a role models and (none)desirable personality 
traits in the context of early and preschool care and education. 
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1. Introduction 
„It is through others 

That we develop into ourselves“ 
(L. S. Vygotsky, 1981, p. 161) 

 
Most adults are able to remember their earliest childhood 

and their “favourite preschool teacher“: the one who made us 
welcome, who dried our tears, comforted us when we had 
bruised and taught us our first understanding of right and 
wrong. Besides, we could clearly recall that we had a strong 
emotional bond with that significant other (Bauer, 2008), or 
in what way that exact person influenced on us. Similarly, 
every preschool teacher has her/his own professional moti-
vation and kind of personality that enable them to pursue the 
primary goal of satisfying children’s' needs. One of them 
could be seen in one part of Ana’s interview, who is 
well-respected, experienced early childhood educator, 
working more than 30 years with children as Portuguese 
kindergarten teacher: 

“…One of the things I treasure is that children feel ac-
cepted, as they are more specifically those children who have 
been emotionally or socially and economically deprived… 
What I want a child to learn is that she can be herself and  
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should leave the early childhood classroom [experience] 
with an inner strength. This inner strength is built day after 
day... In kindergarten, all children should have an opportu-
nity.” (Vasconcelos, 2002, p. 192). 

The experiences of preschool teachers and children makes 
us wonder what kind of personality does preschool teacher 
need to have to make such positive influence on the child? 
Even more, if we want to describe typical preschool 
teacher’s personality within the modern personality theories, 
what that description would be? What kind of personality 
traits would have a typical preschool teacher, or the 
most(least) liking one? Unfortunately, there is limited re-
search about what makes a good preschool teacher (Ayers, 
1989; Yonemura, 1986). Since the process of early learning 
and teaching is far more complex, it is crucial to analyse 
preschool teacher's personality traits, which definitely play a 
significant role in that same process. The preschool 
teacher-child interaction and whole climate of kindergarten 
group directly depend upon preschool teachers’ personality. 
His/her personality influences on his/her sensitivity to the 
preschooler’s personality that is in its formative stages. This 
is very important because pre-schoolers will only learn when 
they are in a trusting environment (Bauer, 2008). Besides, 
recent studies have demonstrated that teaching is not merely 
a cognitive or technical procedure but a complex, personal, 
social, often elusive, set of embedded processes and prac-
tices that concern the whole person (Hamachek, 1999; Oakes 
& Lipton, 2003; Britzman, 2003; Cochran-Smith, 2005; 
Olsen, 2008b). 
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Generally, personality could be defined as a cluster of 
traits that determine individual-specific responses to the 
environment (Musek, 1999) and make human behaviour 
and experiencing more consistent (John & Srivastava, 1999). 
Personality has been conceptualized from a variety of theo-
retical perspectives (John, Hampson, & Goldberg, 1991; 
McAdams, 1995). Each of these personality models has 
made unique contributions to our understanding of individ-
ual differences in behaviour and experience (John & 
Srivastava, 1999), and tried to embrace as wide a range of 
human behavioural patterns as possible by its limited sys-
tem of assumptions or constructs (Buško, 1990). Two per-
sonality models are dominant and concurrent paradigms in 
personality research: the Eysencks’ PEN (Eysenck, 1967) 
and the Big Five model (Goldberg, 1999). 

1.1. Eysenck’s personality theory 

Even though Eysenck’s personality theory had its peak 
dominance in seventies and eighties in previous century, it 
still has been intriguing in the field of personality psychol-
ogy. It (Eysenck, 1947, 1967) has its roots in rigorous em-
pirical results from factor analyses of various personality 
traits’ indicators and measure instruments. Eysenck’s theory 
is based on the physiological findings from Pavlov’s re-
search of classical conditioning, and on the concepts of 
excitation-inhibition and arousal hypotheses. According to 
that, he claimed that personality traits (as measured by 
questionnaires such as the EPQ) actually reflect individual 
differences in the ways that peoples’ nervous systems oper-
ate. The greatest contribution of Eysenck's theory is in the 
possibility of detecting genetic factors and of determining 
the universality and stability of personality dimensions 
(Milas, 2004). Consequently, Eysenck (1967) has identified 
three main personality dimensions and the influence of the 
nervous system and the brain on these dimensions: stabil-
ity/instability (neuroticism), introversion/extraversion and 
psychoticism. Emotionally unstable personality is moody, 
anxious, tense, depressive, restless and touchy; a stable 
personality is reliable, calm, even-tempered, carefree and has 
leadership qualities. An introverted personality is quiet, 
unsociable, passive and careful; an extroverted personality is 
talkative, lively, active, optimistic, sociable and outgoing. 
Psychoticism is described by characteristics such as aggres-
sive, more ruthless, egocentric, insensitive, antisocial, im-
pulsive and tough-minded. 

1.2. Five Factor model of personality 

It seems that researchers, who tried to solve the problem of 
lack of paradigm in personality psychology, which conse-
quently resulted with too much personality theories, have 
succeeded. Therefore, the discovery of five basic dimensions 
of personality called Big Five (Goldberg, 1999) is consid-
ered as the one of the most important events in 20th century in 
personality psychology (Mlačić, 2002). The Big Five model 
is substantially descriptive, with the emphasis on the taxo-
nomic aspect (MacDonald, Bore, & Munro, 2008). It is 

based on Galton's lexical hypothesis (1884) which pre-
sumed that the most important individual differences in 
human transactions would be noted as separate words in 
some or all world languages (Goldberg, 1982). In other 
words, it was supposed that psychological and social realities 
were adequately reflected through the language, and 
“structure of personality traits is placed in the structure of 
everyday language” (Kardum & Smojver, 1993, p. 91). 
According to that theory, personality can be described by 
means of five factors: extraversion, agreeableness, consci-
entiousness, emotional stability and intellect/openness to 
experience (Pervin & John, 1997). Individuals scoring high 
on extraversion have high quantity and intensity of inter-
personal interactions, are very active and dominant, have 
positive emotionality, and are sociable, talkative and affec-
tionate. Opposite to them, persons low on that dimension 
are described as unsociable, quiet, reserved, unexuberant, 
balanced, serious, aloof, and task-oriented. Highly agree-
able individuals are soft-hearted, of a good nature, trusting, 
helping, forgiving, open persons, straightforward, honest, 
whereas those on the opposite pole of the dimension are 
seen as ruthless, suspicious, cynical, mocking, rude, irrita-
ble, vengeful, uncooperative, and manipulative. Further-
more, individuals scoring high on conscientiousness are 
known as self-disciplined, organized, reliable, assured, 
punctual, scrupulous, ambitious, committed, persevering, 
neat, polite and considerate. Opposite to them are persons 
who are unreliable, lazy, careless, negligent, imprudent, 
inconsiderate, indifferent, weak-willed, inert, hedonistic, 
aimless, and with no aspirations. Individuals highly posi-
tioned on neuroticism exemplify as unreliable, inadequate, 
worrying, nervous, irritable, easy jumping, insecure and 
frequently hypochondriacally. Low positioned individuals 
are calm, relaxed, hardy, secure, and self-satisfied. Finally, 
persons scoring high on intellect/openness to experience are 
described as intelligent, creative, operational, imaginative, 
adventurous, curious, of broad interests, and 
non-conventional. On the contrary, those scoring low are 
not curious, not interested to explore, traditional, 
down-to-earth, narrow-hearted, limited and inartistic 
(Pervin & John, 1997). 

1.3. Preschool teacher’s personality in the light of Ey-
senck’s and Big Five dimensions of personality 

A certain number of studies demonstrated that extraver-
sion and emotional stability from Big Five model are con-
gruent to extraversion and neuroticism from the Eysenck’s 
model (Mlačić & Knezović, 1997). Moreover, agreeable-
ness and consciousness present an opposite end of the psy-
choticism, and they are moderately to highly correlate with 
each other (Mlačić i Knezović, 1997). Likewise, if we ex-
clude the intelligence, intellect/openness to experience does 
not have its synonymous pair in Eysenck’s model. At this 
moment, Big Five model presents the most integrative frame 
from research in personality psychology (Mlačić i Knezović, 
1997), so this was the main reason to use it in analysing the 
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preschool teacher’s personality. Besides, strong empirical 
validation and great congruency of Eysenck’s theory with 
Big Five model present very valid reasons to use this per-
sonality model in exploring preschool teacher’s personality. 

As it was mentioned earlier, there is a big lack of system-
atic and scientific exploration of preschool teacher’s per-
sonality. The majority of studies explored the competencies 
that future preschool teachers should have (Vujičić, Čepić & 
Pejić Papak, 2010), what faces or roles could preschool 
teachers have (Slunjski, 2004, 2008) and what are the sig-
nificant factors that influence their professional development 
(Vasconcelos, 2002, Ling, 2003). Within their research, 
authors used concepts such as reflective practitioner, com-
petencies, eneagramic approach in different faces/roles of 
preschool teachers, enthusiasm and personal fulfilment by 
work within the frame of qualitative methodology (mainly 
interviews with open and non-structured questions). Even 
though all studies very qualitatively dealt with the question 
what makes a good kindergarten teacher, none of them 
explores them in the context of modern personality theories 
using quantitative methodology approach. Besides, all of 
them have investigated and discussed about concepts that 
were determined by personality characteristics of preschool 
teachers – because the same competency and its same level 
could be very differently manifested in one introvert or one 
extravert, or in preschool teacher who was emotional stable 
or not. In addition, the only one set of similar studies is the 
one consisted of investigation of similar personality models 
but in the samples of schoolteachers (Kenney & Kenney, 
1982; Keirsey & Bates, 1984; Korthagen, 2004; Emmerich, 
Rock & Trapani, 2006; Zhang, 2007; Decker & 
Rimm-Kaufman, 2008). Again, as it would be discussed later, 
even though both professions work in the learning and 
teaching setting, they were rather different due to great 
number of factors. So, any attempt of using the same study 
conclusions that are valid for school teachers’ personalities 
could not be valid for preschool teachers’ personalities. 
Finally, some studies have been focused on certain person-
ality characteristics of preschool teachers outside the specific 
personality theory frame, such as empathy or imagination. 
The results showed that children from groups led by more 
emphatic and more imaginative teachers were more proso-
cial, while the children from groups led by less emphatic and 
less imaginative educators were found to be more aggressive 
(Ivon & Sindik, 2008). In addition, the same study estab-
lished that children led by more emphatic and imaginative 
teachers used more imaginative games, particularly the 
symbolic puppet play, and did practical activities in small 
groups or pairs. Taken altogether, it is obvious that various 
personality characteristics are more than significant in the 
preschool setting. So, they definitely deserve to be objec-
tively and quantitative analysed within previously described 
personality models. 

1.4. The aim of this study 

The goal of the present study was to examine personality 

structure in preschool teachers within two dominant per-
sonality theories: Eysenck’s personality theory and Big Five 
model of personality. Within Eysenck’s personality theory 
it was supposed that extraversion would be higher and neu-
roticism would be lower than in normative sample con-
cerning the preschool teacher’s role in the preschool setting 
as an talkative and warmth individual with the emphasized 
emotional stability which is very important in the work with 
children. Within the Big Five model of personality it is 
expected that the dimensions of extraversion, agreeableness 
and openness to experience would be higher and neuroti-
cism would be lower than in normative sample. Again, this 
hypothesis is made according to preschool teacher’s role in 
preschool setting where the basic prerequisites of successful 
work with children and parents are higher levels in: socia-
bility, warm-heartedness and activity; soft-heartedness, 
honesty and forgiveness; curiosity, creativity and imagina-
tion; emotional stability security and relaxation. Finally, it 
is expected to determine no significant correlations between 
age and any personality variables, concerning the age level 
of preschool teachers. Besides, it is expected to determine 
that preschool teachers with higher working experience 
would also have a higher level of consciousness, since this 
personality dimension is frequently closely connected with 
the growing work experience. 

2. Method 
2.1. Participants 

In this study participated N=92 preschool teachers, all 
females with the mean age 30.5 years (SD=6.65), ranged 
from 21 to 49 years. The mean of their working experience 
was 6 years, ranged from 0 to 30 years of working within 
preschool care and education. All subjects were enrolled at 
the Life-long learning course for preschool teachers at the 
Faculty of Teacher Education. N=67 participants were en-
rolled at the year 2010 and N=25 were enrolled at the year 
2011. The sample was suitable because all students were the 
preschool teachers with at least some working experience 
and from different parts of our country. 

2.2. Measures 

Eysenck’s Personality Questionnaire – Revised (EPQ-R). 
To analyse personality structure in preschool teachers, two 
personality questionnaires have been applied. Eysenck’s 
Personality Questionnaire – Revised version, EPQ-R (Ey-
senck, Eysenck & Barrett, 1985), its standardized version 
(Eysenck & Eysenck, 1994), to be precise, has been used to 
measure the levels of extraversion, neuroticism, psychoti-
cism and social conformity. This instrument consisted of 106 
items: Extraversion subscale = 23 items (item example: “Do 
you have many friends?”); Psychoticism subscale = 32 items 
(item example: “Do you enjoy to insult people who you 
love?”); Neuroticism subscale = 24 items (item example: 
“Have you often felt guilty?”); and Social conformity sub-
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scale = 21 items (item example: “Have you ever damaged or 
lost others stuff?”) on which participants answered choosing 
between YES and NO. The level of a certain personality 
dimension resulted as a sum of answers on relevant 
EPQ-subscale. Item analysis in this study confirmed earlier 
satisfactory levels of reliability, as it could be seen in Table 1. 
Even though the reliability levels of psychoticism and social 
desirability are something lower than the ones from the 
normative study, they are still satisfying. 

The Big Five Inventory (BFI). To measure five factor 
personality traits, BFI (Big Five Inventory, Benet-Martinez 
& John, 1998; John & Srivastava, 1999) has been used. It 
consists of 44 items that present short an easy-to understood 
phrases to assess the prototypical traits defining each of the 
Big Five dimensions. The Extraversion subscale measures 
specific traits as talkative, energetic, and assertive and has 8 
items (“I see myself as someone who… is talkative”); the 
Agreeableness subscale measures traits like sympathetic, 
kind, and affectionate and has 9 items (“I see myself as 
someone who… is considerate and kind to almost everyone”): 
the Conscientiousness subscale measures traits like organ-
ized, thorough, and planful and has 9 items (“I see myself as 
someone who…is a reliable worker”); the Neuroticism 
subscale measures traits like tense, moody, and anxious and 
has 8 items (“I see myself as someone who… worries a lot”); 
and the Intellect/Openness to Experience subscale measures 
traits like having wide interests, and being imaginative and 
insightful and has 10 items (“I see myself as someone who… 
is inventive”). BFI items are rated on a Likert’s 5-point scale 
ranging from 1 = disagree strongly to 5 = agree strongly. 
Despite its shortness and simplicity, BFI has satisfactory 
psychometric characteristics (John, Naumann & Soto, 2008; 
John & Srivastava, 1999; Srivastava, John, Gosling & Potter, 
2003; Kardum, Hudek-Knežević & Kola, 2005; Kardum, 
Gračanin & Hudek-Knežević, 2006, 2008) that have been 
confirmed in this study too, as shown in Table 1. Kardum 
and his colleagues (2005, 2006, 2008) have been adapted 
BFI to Croatian language field and confirmed its original 
factorial structure. 

 

Table 1.  Descriptives (averages (M), standard deviations (SD), result 
ranges (RR) and Cronbach Alpha (Alpha)) for four Eysenck’s personality 
traits and for five personality dimensions within Big5 model 

 
PERSONALITY MODELS 

Eysencks’ person-
ality dimensions Big5 personality dimensions 

Dimen-
sions 

Extraversion 
Neuroticism 
Psychoticism 

Social conformity 

Extraversion 
Agreeableness 
Consciousness 
Neuroticism 

Intellect/Openness 
M 16.2 8.16 6.06 9.12 30.77 36.53 35.3 18.42 41.03 
SD 4.62 5.03 2.58 4 4.51 3.65 4.44 4.66 4.05 
RR 3-23 1-27 0-13 0-18 19-40 26-44 22-45 8-31 32-49 

Alpha .84 .85 .53 .78 .83 .60 .76 .79 .78 

2.3. Procedure 

At the end of their enrolled Life-long course (for the first 

generation in early spring 2010. and for the second genera-
tion in early spring 2011. year) students (N=92) were asked 
to participate in the study which analyse dominant person-
ality characteristics of preschool teachers. Therefore, those 
students who accepted to participate filled out two described 
questionnaires. In addition, they were told that the research 
was anonymously and collected data privacy was guaranteed. 
Questionnaires application has been long for about 15 min-
utes and after that, the students were promised to be in-
formed about the study results. SPSS has been used for 
performing needed statistical procedures: descriptive and 
correlation analyses. 

3. Results and discussion 
3.1. Eysenck’s personality dimensions in preschool 
teachers 

Conducted statistical analyses showed (Table 1, Figure 1) 
a rather different averages in all subscale’s results, than we 
could observe in normative sample (Eysenck & Eysenck, 
1994) of the same average age (30 years). 

 
Figure 1.  The distribution of four EPQ/R-subscales results: psychoticism, 
extraversion, neuroticism and social conformity 

Therefore, it was determined that the levels of extraver-
sion and social desirability of given answers were relatively 
higher than in normative sample (for extraversion M=14.17; 
for social desirability M=6.33). In other words, preschool 
teachers participated in this study estimate themselves more 
talkative, sociable and open to others than normative sample; 
and also they gave more social desirable answers in the 
questionnaire than the normative sample. Determined greater 
level for extraversion is expected to be found in this profes-
sion, since one of the major preschool teacher competencies 
is effective and clear communication and flexibility in their 
work with little children (Slunjski, 2004). Therefore, this 
competency implies extraverted personality, what has been 
confirmed in this study. Furthermore, the level of social 
conformity is higher than in normative sample, what could 
imply at two things: a greater need to present them in the 
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“better light” and a greater need to be conformist in their 
environment, i.e. within their interaction with children. 
There are two reasons to rely more on the second explanation. 
First, this result could not be ascribed to the higher level of 
social desirability determined in the same sample, because 
Eysenck & Eysenck (1994) emphasized that we could talk 
about dissimulation situation only if the higher and signifi-
cant correlation between neuroticism and social desirability 
scales were found. Since, this is not the case in our study 
(r=-.16) as shown in Table 2, we could conclude that the 
level of social desirability and conformity is higher in pre-
school teachers since their professional role include a higher 
level of flexibility within their interaction with children. 
Therefore, the second explanation is more appropriate since 
it is in accordance with the preschool teacher’s role within 
preschool setting. That role lies on the imperative to ade-
quately answer to the children needs and adjust their be-
haviour to that needs. In addition, the preschool teacher’s 
role includes everyday exposure to the children’s observa-
tions of their behaviour, within which preschool teachers 
present a very significant role models in the children’s lives. 
So, it is very well possible that preschool teachers behave 
and think in the social desirable way due to their awareness 
of their role as observation models, more than some other 
professionals. 

Concerning the average result on psychoticism subscale, it 
could be seen that there is no difference in comparison with 
the normative sample (M=6.20). Finally, determined average 
level of neuroticism in this sample is significantly lower than 
the one in the normative sample (M=12.53). Since it was 
previously explained that the results could not be explained 
within the frame of dissimulation, due to determined low and 
non-significant correlation between neuroticism and social 
desirability levels, it is possible to explain this finding in the 
light of real and true personality characteristics of preschool 
teachers. Therefore, this study confirmed expected high level 
of emotional stability in preschool teachers that is in accor-
dance with their role within early a preschool childhood care 
and education. Concerning the demands on preschool 
teacher’s personality, it could be said that this personality 
trait is the one with a great priority. It is very important that a 
professional who works with preschool children are emo-
tional stable, not easily reactive to the surrounding changes 
and conflicts and patient in their work with children and their 
parents. This finding could be discussed within several 
equally important frames. 

One of them could lie on the importance of distinguishing 
between predispositional personality and occupational per-
sonality (Bonifacio, 1991), as it has been discussed in one 
study on personality profile of police officers (Leitao de 
Silva & Queiros, in press). The first one suggests that 
“preschool teachers are born”, exploring the reasons and 
motivations to choose be a preschool teacher (e.g. to take 
care of small children, to teach kids during early childhood, 
to make a differences in children’s lives, etc.). Considering 
this approach, among all other reasons students choose to be 
a preschool teacher according to their high level of emotional 

stability that is very important in their future work with 
preschool children. 

The second one suggests that preschool teacher’s person-
ality is “produced by her experiences once she is on the job”, 
implying the effects of job culture and job socialization. In 
other words, preschool teachers are more emotional stable 
than some other professionals are; for example school-
teachers, who were more anxious and conscientious than 
school-librarians (Kenney & Keny, 1982) and had higher 
results on neuroticism and conscientiousness scales than 
national norms (Decker & Rimm-Kaufman, 2008). This fact 
implies at certain job characteristics of preschool teachers in 
comparison with schoolteachers such as teamwork and 
responsibility distribution, which could favour lower neu-
roticism. According to the official document of National 
Pedagogical Standard in Preschool Care and Education in 
Croatia (2008_06_drzavni pedagoski standard predskolskog 
odgoja i naobrazbe.pdf) the work in preschool setting is 
organized in groups of 20 children within age range between 
three and six, with two preschool teachers. Therefore, two 
preschool teachers work with the same preschool group, they 
work in team and share their responsibility and work tasks as 
they agree to, and finally they have to cope with the lowest 
expectations from parents than schoolteachers. Even though 
Buss and Plomin (1975) emphasized the genetic factors as 
crucial in explaining the individual differences in personality 
on the one side and on the other Costa & McCrae (1990, 
1997) stated that personality stabilized itself immediately 
after thirties, both approaches are very argumentative in 
explaining the low level of neuroticism in preschool teachers. 
After graduating and finding a job as a preschool teacher, 
there is a still between nine or seven years of working ex-
perience that could have a strong impact on changing the 
young personality in the direction of lowering the neuroti-
cism, what has been implied by some studies (Bratko, 2002). 
Therefore, it is very important to equally emphasize both, 
genetic and environmental factors that influenced on per-
sonality development and change in preschool teachers. 
Regarding the question of causality and changes in preschool 
teacher’s neuroticism, well-designed transversal studies (e.g. 
comparison in neuroticism between preschool teachers and 
students of Preschool Education) or longitudinal studies 
(from the age at the first year of study to the working age) 
should be conducted in the future. The novelty and the 
strength of this study is that it emphasizes the importance of 
the preschool teacher’s personality within the process of 
early care and education, and consequently gave some di-
rections about future studies within two personality theories. 

Another possible characteristic that could be ascribed to 
the cause of determined lower level of neuroticism, could be 
a greater involvement in the physical activity of any kind of 
preschool teachers than of other professionals. During their 
preschool education study, future preschool teachers have 
been very intensively involved in the kinesiology group of 
subjects, from the beginning to the end of their study 
(http://www.ufri.uniri.hr/data/predskolski_eng.pdf). A great 
number of top athletes have been enrolled at the preschool 
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education study and have continued their sports activities 
during academic years. Several studies determined that 
athlete and physically active individuals score lower on 
neuroticism scale (Cox, 2002; Tušak, Kandare & Bednarik, 
2005; Han, Kim, Lee, Bae, Bae, Kim, Sim, Sung, Lyoo, 2006; 
Trninić, Barančić & Nazor, 2008). Therefore, very active 
involvement in different sports definitely contributes to 
lower level of neuroticism in preschool teachers. 

3.2. The Big5 personality traits in preschool teachers 

Further statistical analyses showed (Table 1, Figure 2) 
again something different averages in all subscale’s results, 
than we could observe in normative sample (Srivastava et al., 
2003) of the same average age (30 years), or in similar 
studies conducted in our country (Kardum, Gračanin & 
Hudek-Knežević, 2008). Overall, preschool teachers score 
higher on all BFI-subscales than normative sample (Mex-

traversion=26.24; Magreeableness=27.03; Mconscientiousness=32.67; 
Mopenness=39.40; Srivastava et al., 2003), except on neuroti-
cism subscale (Mneuroticism=25.76), where they scored sig-
nificantly lower (Table 1, Figure 2). 

 
Figure 2. The distribution of five Big5-subscales results: extraversion, 
agreeableness, conscientiousness, neuroticism and intellect/openness to 
experience 

In other words, preschool teachers rated themselves as: a) 
very sociable, active, venturous, talkative, and optimistic, 
and warm-hearted on extraversion scale; b) very 
soft-hearted, as a being of a good nature, trusting, helping, 
forgiving, open persons, straightforward, honest on agree-
ableness scale; c) very organized, reliable, assured, 
self-disciplined, punctual, scrupulous, neat, polite, consid-
erate, ambitious, committed, and persevering on conscien-
tiousness scale; d) very calm, relaxed, not too emotional, 
hardy, secure, and self-satisfied on neuroticism scale; e) and 
very curious, of broad interests, intelligent, creative, opera-
tional, imaginative and non-conventional on intel-
lect/openness to experience scale. Several research studies 
demonstrated that extraversion and emotional stability from 
Big Five personality model are congruent to extraversion 

and neuroticism from the Eysenck’s model (Mlačić & 
Knezović, 1997). Therefore, since findings from BFI-scales 
of extraversion and neuroticism confirmed previously de-
termined and explained results from Eysenck's scales of 
extraversion and neuroticism, there is no need for some 
additional discussion on that matter. 

Nevertheless, certain novelty could be noticed in the 
scores gained from remaining three BFI-scales: agreeable-
ness, consciousness and intellect/openness to experience. It 
is very logic and expected to be found within preschool 
teachers’ personality highly expressed traits such as being 
sympathetic, kind, honest, affectionate, soft-hearted, trusting, 
helping, forgiving and straightforward, especially if we 
have in mind the preschool teacher-preschool child interac-
tion. All mentioned characteristics within the frame of 
agreeableness dimension are highly appreciated from the 
child point of view. Furthermore, preschool teacher with 
highly prominent previous personality characteristics had 
more qualitative relationship and communication with chil-
dren, and are more popular among kids. Moreover, to be 
very organized, reliable and self-disciplined, or in one word 
highly conscientiousness is very important in systematic 
follow up of child development in all areas: cognitive, so-
cial, emotional, motoric. In addition, those characteristics 
are highly appreciated among preschool teachers within 
their teamwork. Finally, it is a part of expected characteris-
tics and competencies for preschool teacher to have, to be 
very curious, of broad interests, creative, operational, 
imaginative and non-conventional. Highly creative and 
imaginative preschool teacher present the best 
co-constructor of the child's world and child’s imagination 
and predoperational thought. The great contribution of this 
study is lie on the fact that it emphasized those three 
BFI-dimensions as the main characteristics of preschool 
teachers that have been implicitly or explicitly expected at 
the study enrolment phase and highly promoted during 
study. Exactly those characteristics arise as very important 
through the various early and preschool study programs all 
around the world, but they have never been systematically 
and scientifically been explored and analysed until now. 
Even though there is very small number of similar studies, 
this paper has confirmed supposed and expected highly 
desirable characteristics of preschool teachers within two 
well-known personality models, what could serve as a 
clearly defined and established framework for a preschool 
teacher personality profile. Besides, it is interesting to men-
tion at the end, that athletes score higher on the dimensions 
of agreeableness and conscientiousness (Cox, 2000; Tušak, 
Kandare, & Bednarik, 2005; Trninić, Barančić & Nazor, 
2008), same as preschool teachers in this study. This is, 
beside the similarity within neuroticism scores, another 
similarity between the sample of preschool teachers and 
athletes, what could be hypothetically ascribed to their 
similarity in the sport activity engagement. 

3.2. Correlation Analyses 
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The results from conducted correlation analysis of dif-
ferent personality variables, age and work experience could 
be seen in Table 2. 

Table 2.  The correlation matrix of four Eysencks’ personality dimensions 
(P=psychoticism, E=extraversion, N=neuroticism, SC=social conformity), 
five Big5 personality dimensions (E=extraversion, A=agreeableness, 
C=conscientiousness, N=neuroticism, O=intellect/openness to experience), 
age and work experience (WE) on the whole sample (N=92) 

 
Eysenck’s and Big5 personality traits 

P E N SC E A C N O 

P 1.00 .23* .14 -.27* .08 -.22* -.26* .00 .03 

E  1.00 -.04 -.23* .67** -.11 -.01 -.03 .40** 

N   1.00 -.16 -.23* -.12 -.25* .74** .14 

SC    1.00 -.05 .31** .42** -.14 -.06 

E     1.00 -.08 .42** -.24* .32** 

A      1.00 .22* -.23* .32** 

C       1.00 -.29** .09 

N        1.00 .13 

O         1.00 

AGE .00 -.04 -.03 -.05 .08 -.17 .03 .01 .00 

WE -.11 -.09 -.03 -.04 .04 -.18 .22* -.00 -.04 

*p<.05   **p<.01 

Analysing the intercorrelations between Eysenck’s per-
sonality dimensions some differences could be observed 
regarding other studies’ results (Eysenck & Eysenck, 1994). 
First, it was not determined any significant correlation be-
tween neuroticism and other basic dimensions, what has 
been mentioned previously and what was expected. Second, 
the significant positive correlation has been determined 
between extraversion and psychoticism. In other words, the 
higher level of extraversion is closely connected with the 
higher level of psychoticism in this sample. Consequently, 
extraversion and psychoticism showed significant negative 
relationship with social conformity. Partially, this last find-
ing has been expected, since individuals with higher psy-
choticism showed lower level of flexibility and social 
adaptability and sensitivity what resulted in lower social 
conformity. However, the finding of significant negative 
relationship between extraversion and social conformity is 
novel one and surprising too, what implies at certain speci-
ficity within personality dimensions in preschool teachers. 

To clarify the complex relationship between extraversion, 
psychoticism and social conformity in this study, partial 
correlation analysis have been performed. Therefore, ana-
lysing the relationship of extraversion and psychoticism, it 
was determined that significant positive correlation between 
those two personality dimensions lowered (r=.18, p=.11) 
when the social conformity was singled out or partialized. In 
other words, a part of the extraversion-psychoticism rela-
tionship could be ascribed to the social conformity. Similarly, 

analysing the relationship of extraversion and social con-
formity, it was determined that significant negative correla-
tion between those two personality dimensions lowered 
(r=-.16, p=.15) when the psychoticism was partialized. 
Again, certain part of the extraversion-social conformity 
relationship could be definitely ascribed to the psychoticism. 
At last, partial correlation analysis of psychoticism and 
social conformity controlling for extraversion resulted with a 
rather similar result presented in Table 2 (r=-.22, p=.05). 
Therefore, extraversion did not significantly influence the 
psychotisicm-social conformity relationship, so previously 
gained zero-order correlation has been confirmed. A possible 
explanation for these results could lie on the fact that a 
certain number of participants tried to mask their real level of 
psychoticism, what resulted with the higher results on ex-
traversion and social conformity scales. Consequently, those 
results influenced on the level and direction of the intercor-
relations. However, this additional correlation analysis 
cleared determined results, what leads to the conclusion that 
there is no real difference between intercorrelations deter-
mined in this study and those determined in other studies. 

Furthermore, analysing the intercorrelations between 
Big5-dimensions, the expected pattern of correlations be-
tween 0.11 and 0.46 (Kardum, Hudek-Knežević & Kola, 
2005) has been confirmed (Table 2). Neuroticism showed 
significant negative correlations with all other dimensions 
except with intellect/openness to experience. Regarding to 
this finding, it is expected of neuroticism to be negatively 
related with all other Big5-dimensions (McCrae & Costa, 
1990, 1997). All other personality dimensions positively 
correlated. It is interesting to analyse determined significant 
positive relationship between intellect/openness to experi-
ence and agreeableness, which has not usually obtained in 
previous studies. In other words, the higher is curiosity, 
creativity and imagination – the higher is honesty, 
soft-heartedness and trustworthy in preschool teachers. The 
possible explanation for this finding could lie on the fact that 
preschool teacher’s creativity presents one of the very im-
portant characteristics and competencies within their work 
with pre-schoolers. Observing the creativity level in that 
frame, the creativity is in the function of pedagogical work 
with children. Therefore, it should be flexible and to serve 
for children needs in the preschool setting. Therefore, it is 
crucial to analyse preschool teacher’s personality not only 
through the lens of one Big5-dimennsion but trough the 
lenses of their interrelationships. For example, the same 
higher levels of intellect/openness to experience in preschool 
teachers and in artists at manifest level of personality traits 
does not look the same at all. Moreover, it is logical that 
openness to experience did not showed expected negative 
relationship with neuroticism as it was supposed to. Since, it 
has completely different roots and has completely different 
way of manifesting in the preschool setting. The aim of 
fulfilling children’s needs in the work of preschool teacher is 
the primary one. According to that, preschool teacher’s 
personality traits are placed in this way so that aim could be 
accomplished. 
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Finally, analysing the relationship between all personality 
variables and age/work experience of preschool teachers, it 
could be seen (Table 2) that only one relationship has been 
determined to be significant – the one between conscious-
ness and working experience. In other words, if the working 
experience is bigger, the more organized, reliable, assured, 
self-disciplined, etc. the preschool teacher will be. This 
finding is confirmed the supposed higher level of con-
sciousness in the individuals with higher working experi-
ence no matter to individuals profession. In addition, age 
did not show any significant relationship with personality 
variables, what only confirmed the results of prior studies 
concerning the supposed stability of personality traits across 
lifetime (Bratko, 2002). Therefore, even previous manipu-
lative role of preschool teacher has been slowly changed to a 
much more varied, subtle, democratic and humane role 
(Petrović-Sočo, Slunjski & Šagud, 2005), which imposes the 
need for changing and developing positive personality in 
preschool teachers (Tatalović Vorkapić & Vujičić, in press), 
a certain stability in personality traits has been determined 
here. It would be very interesting to analyse within future 
studies with possible longitudinal designs the amount of 
variance that could be ascribed to genetic and environmental 
factors that influenced the ideal and best-suited preschool 
teacher’s personality in the institutional preschool setting. In 
addition, it would be also very interesting to ask preschoolers 
to rate their preschool teachers as the best, the most popular 
or the most desirable one, so the correlation analysis between 
those rates and preschool teacher’s personality traits could be 
run. In this way, we could clearly get the answer what the 
ideal, the best or the most desirable preschool teacher’s 
personality is. 

4. Conclusions 
Having in minded that: “Real knowledge comes from 

those in whom it lives. — John Henry Newman“ (Olsen, 
2008a, p. 3), it is very important to scientifically focus on 
personality traits of preschool teachers. All our preschool 
teachers and schoolteachers that we had in life have been 
very important to us, and we definitely remember them for 
better or for worse (Vasconcelos, 2002). Within the picture 
of our preschool teachers that we remember, their person-
alities play a crucial role. This study is significant because it 
brought the most recent data regarding preschool teacher's 
personality, while there is a lack of similar objective studies. 
Within two personality models: Eysenck's and Five Factor, 
the conducted analyses showed that preschool teachers had 
higher levels of extraversion, agreeableness, consciousness, 
openness to experience and social conformity than normative 
sample. Psychoticism level was similar to the one from 
normative sample, and neuroticism levels, from the per-
spective of both personality models, were lower than in 
normative sample. Some different interrelationships between 
certain personality traits implied at some specificities of 
personality structure in preschool teachers regarding their 

professional role as role models and those who had primary 
aim of identifying and satisfying children’s needs in the 
preschool setting. Finally, correlations of age or working 
experience just confirmed prior studies of personality sta-
bility within those two personality models and the expected 
higher agreeableness with the higher working experience. 

 
 “…That the teaching act becomes 

The resonance of all our being” 
(Sylvia Ashton-Warner, 1963) 
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